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          Meigs County Health DEPARTMENT
112 E. Memorial Drive, Suite A

Pomeroy, Ohio 45769

(740) 992-6626

Fax (740) 992-0836

Board of Health Meeting Minutes
July 14, 2020
Board of Health (BOH) Vice President Edna Weber called the convention to order at 5:02PM.  
This public meeting was offered in a conference call format in response to COVID 19 Pandemic and the State’s Stay Safer Ohio Order.
In attendance in person at the Meigs County Health Dept. (MCHD): Weber; BOH Medical Member Wilma Mansfield, MD; Administrator Courtney Midkiff; Director of Environmental Health and Meigs Agricultural Society (Fair Board) Vice President Steve Swatzel; BOH Member Pam Patterson.
In attendance via telephone: BOH Member Eric Rock; Health Commissioner Marc Barr; BOH President Roger Gaul, who joined at 5:05PM; Kayla Hawthorne of Aim Media/The Pomeroy Daily Sentinel; Carrie Rose of the Meigs Independent Press; Wes Karr and Tara Roberts of the Meigs Agricultural Society (Fair Board). 
Approval of Meeting Minutes:

Midkiff beseeched a motion to approve the 6/9/20 BOH Meeting Minutes as emailed.  Mansfield made a motion to approve the document as emailed; Weber seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.
2020 Meigs County Fair Discussion:

The Meigs County Agricultural Society is planning for the 2020 Meigs County Fair with modifications to adhere to State COVID 19 guidance. The Fair Board submitted its plan to the MCHD/BOH for review as required by State guidance. The document was reviewed by Barr, Midkiff and MCHD Emergency Response Coordinator Brody Davis; it was emailed to the BOH Members prior to the meeting for review.  There was significant discussion by and between the BOH Membership and Fair Board representatives in attendance about the proposed plan. Topics included: fair schedule (cancelled or modified events and subject to change); social distancing (seating, marking off ride/concession lines, reducing building capacity), provision of handwashing stations and hand sanitizer throughout the fairgrounds, situating portable toilets and campers, parking (possible refunds for high risk people who paid in advance but choose not to attend because of COVID 19), wearing of face coverings (encouraged, but not mandated unless Governor DeWine issues orders; people will be told to bring their own mask, but a limited supply will be available for those attendees who necessitate a mask), cleaning and sanitizing restrooms and other facilities/equipment such as amusement rides, signage, etc.  Karr stated that the 18 Fair Board Members would be monitoring continously the fairgrounds for compliance with COVID 19 response efforts.  The Meigs County Sheriff’s Office will also be policing the fairgrounds throughout the week. The MCHD also suggested that the Fair Board release a statement encouraging people not to attend the fair if they are ill, high risk or have been in known contact with a positive COVID 19 case.  The MCHD expressed appreciation to the Fair Board for its efforts and cooperation in hosting as safe of a county fair as is possible during a pandemic and in these unprecedented times. Karr, Roberts and Hawthorne exited the meeting at 5:40PM. 
New Business:
Midkiff requested a motion to approve the June 2020 fiscal report as presented; payment of June 2020 bills (including Then and Now Certificates) as presented via the expenditure spreadsheet; the June daily deposit records as submitted to the County Auditor/Treasurer as presented; June 2020 medical claim billing remuneration report.  There were no June donations.  Rock made a motion to approve the fiscal reports/daily deposits/expenditures/medical claim billing remuneration/donations as presented; Patterson seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
Midkiff solicited a motion to approve retroactively the MCHD’s Affirmative Action Plan. The MCHD again adopted the State of Ohio’s plan on June 12, 2020. The annual plan is available on the MCHD’s website.  Weber made a motion to approve retroactively the plan; Gaul seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion. 
Midkiff asked for a motion to approve closing the MCHD to the public on Sept. 9th for the annual Workforce Development/Employee Recognition Day. In addition to training, the MCHD will purchase lunch for its staff and will honor one employee: Angie Rosler, who reached her fifth employment anniversary in late 2019. Rock made a motion to approve the closure; Mansfield seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 

Midkiff beseeched a motion to approve retroactively a MOU by and between the MCHD/Creating Healthy Communities (CHC) Program and the Village of Syracuse for pedestrian infrastructure improvement. The MOU was emailed to BOH Members prior to the meeting for review. Patterson made a motion to approve retroactively the MOU as emailed; Weber seconded the motion.  All were in favor of the motion.

Midkiff requested a motion to rescind the Meigs County BOH District Authorization No. 2020-1: Closing of the Meigs County Sheriff Office Concealed Carry Weapon Offices per Sheriff Keith Wood’s emailed requested (which was dated July 10th) effective 7/15/20. Midkiff read the email in which Wood stated that his office has implemented practices to prevent the spread of COVID 19. Rock made a motion to rescind the aforementioned authorization; Weber seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
Midkiff solicited a motion to approve a contract by and between the MCHD/CHC and Kamdyl Concrete/Chris Smith for a pedestrian infrastructure improvement in the Village of Syracuse as well as pouring concrete at the batting cage location in the Syracuse Park effective today not to exceed $34,940.16. The projects were approved by ODH. The contract was emailed to BOH Members prior to the meeting for review. Weber made a motion to approve the contract as emailed; Patterson seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.

Midkiff asked for a motion to approve a BOH Resolution making advances from the general fund to special revenue funds (as follows: WIC $ 30,000; CHC $3,147; Public Health Emergency Preparedness: $43,600) transfers. This was a suggestion of Charles E. Harris & Associates, which conducted the MCHD’s 2018-2019 Audit.  Midkiff read the resolution.  Gaul made a motion to approve the resolution; Rock seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.
Environmental Health:
The June 2020 Nuisance Status and Animal Bite Reports were emailed to the Membership for review prior to the meeting.  There were 19 nuisances in total= nine COVID 19 related investigations; one sewage complaint; one housing investigation; three mosquito investigations; five solid waste investigations reviewed. There were eight animal bites investigated in June 2020 involving: one cat and seven dogs. 
The was one complete bid for four household sewage system replacements at 34961 Hutton Road Rutland;
47440 Morning Star Road Racine; 34508 Rocksprings Road Pomeroy; 39970 Landaker Road Pomeroy via the WPCLF Project from Duncan & Daniels Enterprises, LLC in the amount of $34,665.31. Mansfield made a motion to accept the bid; Rock seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion.  Swatzel noted that current project eligibility guidelines are being updated and will be posted on the MCHD’s website. 

The MCHD and Meigs Veterinary Clinic co-sponsored a Rabies Vaccination Clinic at the MCHD on June 27th from 10AM-noon. There were 140 dogs and cats vaccinated. The cost was $5 per animal and the clinic operated successfully in a drive-thru format to allow for social distancing.  

Swatzel noted that County Prosecutor James Stanley has addressed all legal referrals made by the BOH to date. The Meigs County Grand Jury indicted Dale Taylor on June 8th. Taylor’s trial will be held in mid-July. Taylor has not communicated with the MCHD. A preliminary hearing was held for the Brent Cooper case on June 30th. Cooper is working to abate a solid waste nuisance prior to sentencing. 
Swatzel reported that the Prosecutor issued letters to both property owner Vickie Haley and her daughter concerning solid waste, scrap tires and two 55-gallon drums of used motor oil on Pleasant Ridge in Pomeroy.  Haley, who is residing in a long-term care facility in Kentucky, claims to have no financial means or transportation to facilitate abatement. Haley’s daughter also is residing in Kentucky. They have no local family members to coordinate the abatement. Haley has not paid property taxes since 2011.  The Prosecutor recommends that the BOH dismiss the charges and allow him to seek foreclosure on the property. Weber made a motion to dismiss the charges and seek foreclosure; Rock seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. Swatzel said he has been communicating with OEPA about how to dispose of the used motor oil. 
Other New Business:
Barr mentioned that he has or will be meeting with school boards of the County’s three educational districts to discuss safely reopening of schools in the Fall in response to the ongoing COVID 19 pandemic. Barr exited the meeting at 6:20PM to attend a meeting of the Meigs Local School Board.  Barr will meet with the superintendents and other school personnel on July 15th to discuss formulation of their respective plans. 

Midkiff reviewed the 2020 Employee Satisfaction Survey results.  Many staffers commented that they appreciated the renovation and other building improvements made before the PHAB site visit.  Most requests have been or are in the process of being addressed as described by Midkiff.  The MCHD is awaiting a response from the Board of County Commissioners about better external lighting for security purposes as requested.  

Mansfield exited the meeting at 6:38PM.
Old Business:
There was significant discussion about the MCHD’s response to COVID 19.  To date, Meigs County has had 12 confirmed cases and two probable cases. MCHD staffers have been meeting with school superintendents and personnel to facilitate planning efforts. Contact tracing duties have increased accordingly and the MCHD received additional funding from ODH for this work.  The MCHD is having its Medical Director Douglas Hunter, MD sign orders for COVID 19 testing for residents who have no established physician per Holzer’s request. The MCHD ordered logoed neck gaiter face coverings for staff/BOH Members and promotional purposes with additional funds from ODH.  The MCHD contacted the ODH and Governor’s Office to see if a free pop-up testing site can be coordinated by the Ohio National Guard in Meigs County. Finally, the BluMed Mobile Response Unit was set up today upon Holzer’s request at Holzer Hospital ER in Gallipolis for regional COVID 19 response.
The MCHD’s 2018-2019 State Audit was conducted by Charles E. Harris & Associates on June 18-19. The final draft copy of the Audit Report and Management Letter were emailed to the BOH Members upon receipt and prior to the meeting for review. Patterson made a motion to waive the exit conference offered by Charles E. Harris & Associates; Gaul seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  Rock made a motion to approve the Representation Letter provided by Charles E. Harris & Associates; Patterson seconded the motion.  All were in favor of the motion.  
The Management Letter included the following:

Ohio Revised Code Noncompliance: Ohio Revised Code § 117.38 states, in part, that Cash-basis entities must file annual reports with the Auditor of State within 60 days of the fiscal year end. In addition, the public office must publish notice in a local newspaper stating the financial report is available for public inspection at the office of the chief fiscal officer. The Board did not submit its annual report for 2017 within 60 days of year end. Pursuant to Ohio Rev. Code Section 117.38, the Corporation may be fined or subject to various other administrative remedies for its failure to file the required financial report in a timely manner.

We recommend that the Fiscal Officer submit the Board’s annual report within 60 days of the fiscal year

end to comply with the Ohio Revised Code. 

Management Recommendation: Audit Adjustments: In 2018, fund balances for the General Fund were not properly classified between Assigned and Unassigned based on Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement No. 54. Whenever general fund subsequent year appropriations exceed estimated receipts, the excess amount must be classified as assigned fund balance. The financial statements have been adjusted to present the accounting information correctly and the District has agreed with the adjustments. We recommend that the Fiscal Officer refer to GASB Statement No. 54, Auditor of State Bulletin 2011-004, and the District Officer’s Handbook for assistance in properly classifying fund balances. 
Midkiff informed attendees that the State Audit now requires a review of compliance with Ohio’s Sunshine Laws.  A best practice is posting proposed agendas for open public meetings prior to the meeting. The BOH Members concurred to adopt this best practice.
Midkiff advised that the MCHD received no sealed bids to sell the MCHD’s Beverage-Air 48 cubic foot stainless steel commercial refrigerator that was purchased in 2009.  The refrigerator only was advertised via Facebook and word of mouth. After discussion, Gaul made a motion to approve decreasing the minimum bid from $1,500 to $1,200 to sell the refrigerator to the highest bidder; Rock seconded the motion. All were in favor of the motion. The BOH agreed the MCHD should place paid ads in The Pomeroy Daily Sentinel and the Meigs Independent Press to enlarge public awareness. Patterson recommended advertised via WBYG as well. Sealed bids will be opened during the Aug. BOH Meeting. 
Miscellaneous Business:
Upcoming events include the July 15th Staff Meeting beginning at 8:15AM via conference call and July 16th Get Healthy Meigs! Meeting beginning at 10:30AM via conference call.
Attendees deferred viewing a presentation entitled Board Members and the Media from the 2019 OABH Resource DVD.
Adjournment: 
The next BOH Meeting will take place on 08/11/20 at 5:00 PM in the conference room of the MCHD. 
With no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 6:51PM with a motion by Weber. 
Marc Barr, MS

Health Commissioner 
(Administrator Courtney C. Midkiff, BSC transcribed the 07/14/20 meeting minutes.)




 

